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Devon Twinning Circle General Meeting on Saturday 20th July 2019 
 
 
Will be held in Stokeinteignhead Village Hall, Stoke Rd., Stokeinteignhead, Newton Abbot, TQ12 4QB  

at 2 pm. 
 

Lunch will be served at 12.30 at £7.50 per person. 
The menu will be:  choice of starter, hot lasagne and salad, choice of deserts, coffee or tea 

Vegetarian option will be available. 
If you have any dietary needs please advise us well in advance. 

A range of soft and alcoholic drinks will be available at a pop-up bar. 
 

The speaker will be the representative of the RSPB who is responsible for the "Labrador Bay Cirl Bunting 
Project", our very rare British bird which is the Stokeinteignhead village emblem.  We are hoping that the 
local Labrador Bay Warden will also be able to be present. 
 
We look forward to welcoming you and other members of your Association to the meeting.   
If you are able to wear a badge showing your name and Association, please do so. It does make for better 
and easier communication with other members.   
 

 

REPLY SLIP 
Please send bookings to Dorothy Simmons, Lower Rocombe Thatch, Stokeinteignhead, Newton Abbot, 

S Devon, TQ12 4QL, tel 01626 872211, by Wednesday 3
rd

 July. 

 

I would like to book lunch for ___ person/s @ £7.50 pp     Total £ ____ 
 
Number of Vegetarian meals required ____ 
 
Any other special dietary requirements ________________________________   
 
Cheques should be made payable to Stokeinteignhead Twinning Society. 
 
From ___________________________Twinning Association 
 
Name/s _________________________________________________________ 
 

Contact phone number ______________________ 

 Home from Home 
 

Summer 2019 



 
The Village Hall has parking for 25-30 vehicles.  There is also some on road parking. 

 
Directions 
 
From Newton Abbot, A380, Penn Inn Roundabout, take Exit onto Shaldon Road.  Follow signs to Shaldon, 
Combeinteignhead.  Turn right at Combe Garage, signposted Stokeinteignhead.  Follow this road to 
Stokeinteignhead village, go through the village centre, the Hall is situated on the left hand side just past 
centre.  
 
From Teignmouth cross the bridge from Teignmouth to Shaldon, continue up Teignmouth road A379. 
Follow coast road past Labrador Bay.  Turn right onto Dean Lane, continue slightly left onto Dean Road, 
turn left at Village centre, to Village hall on the left hand side. 
 
From Torquay take the Teignmouth road A379, approx 3 miles. Turn left onto Dean Lane, slightly left onto 
Deane Road, turn left at village centre to village hall on left hand side. 
 

 
Meeting at Exmouth 13th April 2019 Chair’s Report 

From Josie Mardon. 

 
First I must thank Exmouth Twinning Association for hosting and arranging the Spring meeting in 
Brixington Community Church. The venue was spacious and the committee was welcomed with 
coffee and delicious cake, a delightful start to an interesting day.  The committee convened and 
prepared for the afternoon’s event. 
Exmouth Committee and their helpers provided a tasty lunch and I’m sure all the members who 
attended will agree that the puddings were scrumptious and many had ‘seconds’.  
At 2.00pm the meeting began with a fascinating talk on the life of Francis Danby. April Marjoram, a 
local art historian , who is a font of knowledge on this artist enthralled us with an insight into his 
work. I think of him as a ‘local Turner’ certainly his sunset paintings have that magical light. April 
explained his connection with their Twin city of Dinan and how they had identified the sites where 
Danby had painted.  
The meeting continued, after the reports from the officers Dennis our Insurance officer was able to 
explain in detail our new Travel Insurance arrangements. Elsewhere in the newsletter you will find 
the details. There will also be an advertisement for Dennis’s post. He has kindly stayed on an 
extra year, but says he is determined to retire at our AGM.  So, suggestions and volunteers….we 
need you. 
Maggie Gingell handed the committee a silver tankard which had belonged to Don Leach. Don 
died last year and his family wished that the tankard could be used by the DTC as a memorial to 
him. 

Have you thought of hosting a Devon Twinning Circle meeting? 
 

It’s not difficult and can make a bit of money for your association. 
 
You will need to book a hall in good time. The committee meeting starts at 11 am so we need a 
room from about 10.30.  Tea/ coffee are usually served before the committee meeting.  A small 
separate room for the committee meeting is not essential but does make it easier for the hosts to 
be preparing for lunch in the main hall. 
 
Lunch is 12.30 and the General Meeting at 2 o'clock.  Someone from the host association normally 
welcomes everyone to the meeting before handing over to the DTC Chairman. 
 
Devon Twinning Circle will pay you £150 towards your expenses and £30 towards the cost of a 
speaker and his/her lunch. 



 
A raffle is not obligatory but most host associations like to do it to raise a bit more money. 
 
We need to know before the beginning of the previous month, please: 
 
Venue for the meeting, directions to get there and information about parking.  A post code is useful 
for people who use satnav. 
 
Menu and cost of the meal.  Name and address for bookings and a telephone number please.  
Who cheques should be made out to.  The date by which bookings should be sent - allow plenty of 
time when setting the date, a lot of people find it hard to meet deadlines. 
 
It would also be good to know if you have arranged a speaker and, if possible, the subject of their 
talk. 
 
We currently have hosts arranged for meetings up to and including April 2020 but the secretary 
will be pleased to accept offers for further meetings.  Please don’t leave it to the last minute. 
 
 

WANTED!  An Insurance Officer.  

 

Dennis will be retiring from his post as Insurance Officer at the Devon Twinning Circle 

AGM in October after many years sterling work in this role. 

 

But we all know that the insurance benefits are among the reasons for belonging to DTC.  So 

we urgently need a replacement. Please think about it yourself and ask around your own 

associations.  There must be someone out there who could do this for us. It may be a new 

member, or one who has enjoyed twinning for a while and would like to give something 

back.  It may be someone recently retired who finds they have a bit more time available or 

even someone who is already busy but just wants to help. 

 

Dennis will be happy to talk to anyone who is interested.  You can see him at the next DTC 

meeting or phone him now on 01884 254775 for more details without committing yourself.   
 

 

Abbotskerswell Twinning Association 

 

 

In November the A.T.A held an open meeting in our village hall inviting other villagers to join us for tea, 

cakes and a talk by renowned wildlife film-maker and author Andrew Cooper. Andrew has worked as a 

producer and wildlife cameraman for the world famous BBC Natural History Unit in Bristol and with such 

personalities as David Attenborough. His work has taken him to all corners of the world, but the illustrated 

talk he gave us was nearer home - a history of Dartmoor. An excellent afternoon was enjoyed by all - 

including the cakes made by A.T.A members. The profit from the event was shared between the A.T.A and 

the village hall improvement fund. 

December saw us start the festive season early with our annual Christmas dinner-dance. Around 30 members 

enjoyed an excellent meal at Dainton Park Golf Club on the outskirts of Abbotskerswell followed by 

dancing the night away with a local band providing the songs and music. 

January’s meeting is the annual general meeting with our chairman Julie Arrow ruling the roost with 

members discussing the coming year and the direction the Association wish to go. We enjoy, as usual, a 

meal cooked by members. 

 In May 30 members will be travelling to Normandy to renew friendships with our French chums and will 

spend the following couple of weeks recovering from their superb hospitality. This year we are asking any 



villagers who would like to join us on the trip to come along, and maybe join the A.T.A. afterwards. 

 
 

 

 

                                                                                                            
Wildlife film-maker Andrew Cooper with chairman Julie Arrow                      Some of our members at their Christmas dinner-dance             

   

                                                                                                                                                                          

 

 

ETC Spring Event:   
 
‘Something different’ was the suggestion at the committee meeting, so instead of our usual quiz 
with food prepared by our stalwart catering committee we ventured a little further afield. 
Maurice and Josie went on a ‘recce’ and found the New Inn at Broadclyst. (John Sparks 
recommended it). They had a discussion with Barbara the owner and after agreeing a date and 
price enjoyed lunch beside a crackling fire. 
True to form our Spring evening produced heavy rain and cold gusts of wind, but 28 members 
braved the elements and settled into the warm lounge beside the skittle alley. There was a table 



quiz to test memory and knowledge, with Smartie Easter eggs for the winning table. Well done, 
Kathy, Steve, Brenda, Jack and Shirley. 
The skittles fell fast and furious, there was much laughter as well as sighs of despair. The winner 
was Wendy with Percy one point behind. Well done to both of you and to everybody who took part. 
Halfway through the evening Barbara and her efficient staff produced three-meat platters with 
jacket potatoes and salad. Everybody was served within a few minutes. Wow!  Then we had the 
desserts, delicious Apple and Plum crumble with custard and cream or Sticky Toffee pudding or 
Banoffee pie. Giant portions and scrumptious. 
We left for home with happy smiling faces and full tummies!  Braving the flooded road back to 
Exeter was a doddle. 
 
Josie Mardon 

 

Monica Sanders: Received from her granddaughter Roselle. 

 

I contacted you early last year about my Nan, Monica Saunders. I’m sorry to say that in July 

last year, she passed away. She was 90 years old. Her ashes were spread in the sea off the coast 

of Beer, Devon. Will always have fond and happy memories of her, and they will live on. They 

have also lived on in the award you use. I know she would be happy about that. Thank you. 

Don Leech. Past editor of our newsletter Home from Home 

 

Don passed away last year 2018 – His family have returned the tankard presented to him on 

his retirement as editor of our newsletter. We plan to find some way of using the tankard to 

keep his memory alive. 

 

Tickenham Twinning Association  
Aigné Visit, Easter 2019 

After an overnight crossing we arrived at Aigné just before noon. We were welcomed in perfect 
weather with an aperitif before we had lunch with our host families. After lunch some of our party 
met for a visit to a restored four au chavre – hemp oven, close to the village. One of our hosts had 
been very much involved in the process and led the visit. 
Hemp was grown extensively in France for the production of rope, sails and clothing. As demand 
fell away the industry shrunk and became concentrated in the area around the Sarthe River. After 
being pulled from the ground the 2.5m plants were built into a large kontiki-style raft and weighted 
down in the river with 3,000kg of rock and left to soak for ten hours, causing pollution and an 
offensive smell. Many fish were killed and people who wash clothes downstream complained. 
It was initially dried in the fields where it’s chemical properties acted as an excellent weed killer. 
The drying process was completed in the four au chauvre. Coke was the preferred fuel to provide 
heat with little flame. The plants were placed on the upper floor for four 
hours to dry, before being crushed to separate the fibre. The chaff was 
collected and used as cattle feed. 
The exterior walls were of a mud daub and the roof thatch. The old 
trades are dying out and specialists were employed from St. Malo and 
Brittany to carry out the works which cost €30,000.  
 The next day we travelled to Saumur in the Loire Valley. In the morning 



we visited the chateau with the benefit of an English speaking guide. We then had a picnic in the 
beautiful grounds, enjoying the extensive views across La Loire. 

 
The area has an extensive network troglodyte caves which were formed by 
the excavation of the stone used in local buildings. Some have been turned 
into visitor attractions, three of them forming ‘Saumur TrogloNature’. The first 
we entered was named ‘Pierre et Lumière’, stone and light. It was the result of 
three years work of intricate stone carving by one artist, Phillipe Cormand. 
The carvings depict castles, towns, villages and churches  of the Loire Valley. 
More than 100 tonnes of stone have been carved and then sculpted in the 
minutest detail, a dental drill being used for the finer detail. 
 
Our next visit was to the mushroom museum. The constant temperature 
within the caves makes them ideal for the growth of mushrooms all the year. 

Mushrooms were grown in large flat trays, but handling them requires machinery. The latest 
technique sees them planted in plastic sacks which are much easier to manage in every respect. 
Numerous other varieties are shown growing on different media, wood being very popular. We had 
the benefit of a very good guide with perfect English. The tour was about a kilometre through the 
caves and there are a large number of exhibits and pictures to see.  
Our final stop was a troglodyte restaurant where we enjoyed a meal of local specialities and an 
ample supply of the local wines, sufficient in fact to lubricate the joints for the disco that followed. 
We left at midnight after what had been a very long but most enjoyable day. 
Sunday was a day en famille. Many just enjoyed the company of their hosts. Our host took us to 
see a working water mill, where wheat, maize and barley are ground into flour, each producing 
many types, pure flour, wholemeal and many others. 

We said our good-byes on Monday morning and set off for the ferry. 

                   
 

Report from Stokeinteignhead Twinners Association 
 
Our April 2019 visit from 13 of our French twinning partners in Trévières,Normandy, went very 
well. 
The first evening, a Thursday, was spent sociably at the homes of those hosting. 
The following morning, the Mayor of Trévières, Mireille Dufour, and herhusband were taken by our 
chairman Dot Simmons to meet with Joanna Crathorne, the head teacher of Stokeinteignhead 
Primary School. 
Joanna gave a tour of the building explaining the various needs and achievements of the school. 
The school children showed off the French that they had been learning in anticipation of the visit. 
Both Joanna and Mireille are very keen to form strong links between the schools of Trévières and 
Stokeinteignhead, something our Devon County councillor Alistair Dewhurst is also very keen to 
support. 
At 9:15 a.m. we all met up at Teignmouth Station and took the beautiful coastal train ride to 
Exeter, where we had an entertaining and educational visit to St. Nicholas Priory with their 
excellent guide. The historic links with Normandy were surprisingly profound and our French 
guests thoroughly enjoyed joining in with dressing up in period costumes! 



             
Costumes at St.Nicholas Priory  

We had lunch of pie and mash in the ancient Ship Inn, followed by free time exploring Exeter 
which included visits to the cathedral, the Guild Hall and the various shops. 
We spent the evening playing Bingo in our village hall with supper provided by a visiting fish and 
chip van. A real English day! 
On Saturday there were the usual speeches, drinks and snacks at the open formal reception in the 
village hall, also attended and enjoyed by local parishioners and councillors. This was a public 
event and mainly funded through the generosity of the Parish Council and the Village Hall. 
An evening meal in our local pub The Church House Inn was our final event. 
Our visitors left for home early Sunday morning with emotional farewells 

 

   Thank you to those that responded to my request and have sent articles in.  I 

hope you have enjoyed reading this Newsletter. 

Please keep the articles coming. 
Ideas being shared, how you have entertained your twinning guests, raised funds etc. and remember you will 

be entered into the Monica Sanders Competition and could win £50 + another £50 if judged the overall 

winner of the year. 
 

Please send articles, reports, photographs by Email to:Jeanaplin@live.co.uk 

by post to Mrs J.Aplin, 13 Crowden Crescent, Tiverton, Devon. EX16 4ET 

 

Devon Twinning Circle 
Officers and Committee Addresses 

 
Chairman   Mrs. Josie Mardon, Heimet, 35, Woodwater Lane, Exeter, EX2 5JY, 01392 253469 

mandj@heimat.plus.com. 
Vice Chairman  Mr. Mike Boyle, 26, Copland Meadow, Totnes, TQ9 6ER, 01803 867133 

mjbattotnes@hotmail.com. 
Imm.Past Chairman: Mrs. Pat Sherwood, Littleover, Dean Street, Crediton, EX17 3EN 01363 772103 

Sherwood@hotmail.co.uk 
Secretary Mrs. Jenny Worsfold, 8B, Whitnage Road, Sampford Peverell, Tiverton,EX16 7BU 

01884 821805          jenworsfold@tiscali.co.uk. 
TreasurerΥ aǊΦ WŀƳŜǎ {ǘŜǿŀǊǘΣ {ǘΦ aŀǊȅΩǎΣ CƻǊŎƘŜǎ /ǊƻǎǎΣ .ƻǾŜȅ wƻŀŘΣ bŜǿǘƻƴ !ōōƻǘ ¢vмн  сt¦ 

01626 361808    james@jsacc.co.uk 
Insurance officer. Mr. Denns Knowles, 43, Greenway Gardens, Tiverton, EX16 5JL 01884 254775 

dennisknowles123@@outlook.com 
Newsletter Editor Mrs. Jean Aplin, 13, Crowden Crescent, Tiverton, Devon. EX16 4ET 01884 254260 

jeanaplin@live.co.uk 
Committee 

Mr Philip Worsfold, 8B, Whitnage Road, Sampford Peverell, Tiverton EX16 7BU 01884 821805.  wors@8bwhi.eclipse.co.uk 
Mr. Maurice Mardon, Heimat, 35, Woodwater Lane, Exeter, EX2 5JY 01392 253469 mandj@heimat.plus.com 

Mr.Bob Bradshaw, The Old Post Office, West Hill,Ottery St. Mary, Devon, EX11 1TR 01404 812402 
bradshaw@cdmservices.org.uk 

Mrs. Pauline Knowles, 43,Greenway Gardens, Tiverton, EX16 5JL, 01884 254775  dennisknowles123@outlook.com  
Mrs. Margaret Gough, 21 Golthic Road, Newton Abbot, TQ12 1LD 01626 365274Margaret.gough@talktalk.net 

Mrs. Mary Lowther, 49, Brook Street, Dawlish, EX7 9AE 01626 862011 mklowther@btinternet.com. 
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